LIFELONG LEARNING AND LEISURE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

DRAFT ACTION SHEET ARISING FROM THE CALL-IN MEETING HELD ON THE 5 NOVEMBER 2003.


Present:

Members of the Committee: Councillors Pennington, Upton, Dobbs, B. Lea and Carson, Reverends Archer and Paxton.

Lead Members: Councillors Merry, Warner and Hinds.

Other Members: Councillors Garrido, Howard, Boyd, Clague, Ullman, Owen and Perkins.

Officers: Russell Bernstien, Faith Mann, Robin Culpin, Mick Wallbank and Karen Lucas

Apologies: Councillors Fernandez, Witkowski, Jones, Cullen and Wilkinson, Jill Baker and Judith Elderkin.

	Item/Responsible Member/Officer
	Presentation
	Further Discussion & Action Required.

	Call-In on the Record of Decision (number 2) to close Hope Library.


	The Library Service Budget Savings report presented to Cabinet on the 22 October 2003 outlined the following recommendations:

(Hope Library to close as soon as possible and that immediate step are taken to redeploy the staff concerned.

(Work is undertaken to achieve the full savings of £50,000 required for 2004/05, and that work is continued on securing funding to develop Worsley Village Library as a Tourist/Heritage Information Point.

The Record of Decision (Cabinet) approved the following: 

(The two recommendations listed above.

and

(That the Hope Library premises be disposed of, as soon as possible, with a view to the proceeds of the disposal being used to provide library facilities for the Hope area.

It was noted that the Call-In Notice was signed by Councillors Pennington and Upton in accordance with principle (E) “clarity of aims and desired outcomes”


	The following questions and objections were noted:

Councillor Ullman:

He would have included principles D (presumption in favour of openness) and F (due consideration to be given to alternative options) on the Call-In Notice. 

Councillor Ullman stated that Members of Lifelong Learning and Leisure Scrutiny Committee should have had the opportunity to have an input prior to this decision being made to alleviate a call-in.

Following the decision not to pursue the Tootal Drive option, the local community were not involved in any consultation and there have not been any further investigations for alternative sites.

Following the meeting with Ward Members assurances were made that alternative provision would be looked at to enable the service provision to continue short term until long-term arrangements are implemented. Some of the long-term suggestions made by Ward Members included joint use of the youth club on the Willows site, Hope Hospital, or incorporate a library facility in the development of Hope High School.

Councillor Ullman’s core question was what will happen now if the decision to close Hope Library stands?

Councillor Perkins:

The recent internal modifications to the building have resulted in an increase in usage and will be a waste if the facility is closed.

The Hope area has a high percentage of elderly residents and non-car users.

The main reason for Councillor Perkins opposing the decision is the lack of consultation.

Councillor Boyd:

The revised Record of Decision requires clarity, does it mean the library facility from Hope and Worsley will be combined, or a change in use at Worsley Library?

An empty building will require expensive protection.

Councillor Boyd’s preferred option would be dual use of the Hope Library building, with reduced staffing thus providing a continuity of service rather than loss of service.

Councillor Garrido:

Concerned about the lack of openness and the timing of the decision in relation to CPA.

Councillor Upton:

Concerns following the closure of the library and the time elapse of providing alternative facilities as the designated budget may be used for something else.

Councillor Clague:

Concerns stated about the speed of the decision to close the library, resulting in a lack of resources for the local community – especially the elderly residents.

Councillor B Lea: 

If the staff from Hope Library are redeployed, how will the savings on staffing costs be made?

The Worsley Tourism/Heritage Centre appears to be dependant on the savings from the closure of Hope Library; is this true?

Will there be further library closures based on low usage?

If Hope Library does close at Christmas, we have in the meantime 8 weeks to negotiate joint use of other sites previously identified.

Councillor Pennington:

The Cabinet report states if the closure of the library is made prior to Christmas there will be an actual saving in 2003/04 of around £8,000, is it reasonable to assume that the cost for security of £2.500 be deducted from this amount thus leaving an actual saving of only £5,500 for 2003/04 which does not meet the identified £25,000.

Is there any historical information available to benchmark the attendance figures?

This Scrutiny Committee’s work programme has included this report since it had appeared on the Cabinet Forward plan. Had the report been received as requested this call-in might well have been avoided.

Suggested joint use of Hope Library:

Mick Wallbank suggested a potential joint use at the Hope Library site by the Community Services Team and the Health Improvement Action Team, thus cutting costs for Hope Library to remain on site with possibly less staff.

The following responses were noted:

Councillor Merry:

A £50,000 saving is required from the Libraries Budget, the closure of a library is a regrettable decision, and alternative options have and will be considered. I.e. Trafford’s libraries are situated within their sports centres and are self service, thus curtailing the need to have librarians. The suggestion made by Mick Wallbank is a viable option and will be explored. 

Following the debate at today’s meeting Councillor Merry said he would be willing to work with Ward Members to consider alternative ways in providing a library facility in the area, but Cabinet are unable to change their decision to close Hope Library as the necessary savings have to be made, if it is not Hope Library then it would have to be one of our other libraries.

Councillor Warner:

The delay in making a decision to close Hope Library was purely due to the difficulties in organising a meeting with Ward Councillors.

There is no connection between the closure of Hope Library and the developments for Worsley Library.

There has been an 18% fall in the visits to the library, it is felt this is due to the library facilities available in Eccles.

Faith Mann:

There is historical evidence available to demonstrate the decline in usage at Hope Library.

Work began seven weeks ago to look at providing a service in the Hope area; consideration is being given to the self-service library facility as implemented in Trafford and joint use of a building to cut costs. The suggestion made by Mick Wallbank will also be explored.

With regards the elderly residents, a mobile library is available to users with special needs; anyone interested would need to undergo an assessment.

Savings from staffing costs will be made as one of the Librarians from Hope is retiring and the other will be filling a vacancy within the Service. 

With regards the disposal of the building, Development Services have recently written to Hope Hospital to see if they have an interest in the building otherwise its availability will be marketed more widely.

Councillor Hinds:

Unfortunately the Authority need to fulfil their budgetary obligations and any closure of a service is never a popular decision, all other possibilities have been considered but there was no other alternatives, if it is not this library then it would be another.  

Decision:

Councillor Pennington explained that the final decision rests with Members of the Lifelong Learning and Leisure Scrutiny Committee. 

Councillor Pennington proposed to agree to Councillor Merrys proposal to work with Ward Members in order to provide an alternative library provision for the residents of the Hope area. Councillors B Lea and Upton seconded the proposal, with one Member voting against.

Councillor Merry said he would meet with Ward Members in the week commencing the 10 November 2003. 

A progress report will be presented at the Lifelong Learning and Leisure Scrutiny Committee on the 10 December 2003.
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